### **COLLEGE NEWS**

### ANNUAL SYMPOSIUM

The Annual Symposium will be held on Friday, 14 November 1980, at the Royal Geographical Society, Exhibition Road, which is only a few minutes' walk from the College. The subject will be "Grass Roots Research", and a series of lectures of ten minutes' duration will be presented from several different faculties of the College, followed in each case by ten minutes of discussion.

Enquiries and applications to attend the Symposium should be made to Mrs Joan Mant, Royal College of General Practitioners, 14 Princes Gate, London SW7 1PU.

### **Annual General Meeting**

The Annual General Meeting will be held at Imperial College, as in previous years, on Saturday, 15 November 1980.

# ELECTION OF TRAINEES TO COUNCIL

Following a resolution at last year's Annual General Meeting, Council has decided that in future there will be two places on Council for trainees, each normally serving for two years. In November one will be appointed for two years and one for one year. Trainees will be nominated by faculty boards and must be associate members of the College. Each faculty board has been asked to send in this year's nomination to the Honorary Secretary of Council by 31 October 1980 at the latest.

### **MRCGP EXAMINATIONS**

The dates for the next MRCGP examinations are as follows:

May/July 1981

Written papers: Thursday, 14 May 1981.

Orals: In Edinburgh during the week ending 27 June 1981 and in London during the week ending 4 July 1981.

Closing date: 12 March 1981.

October/December 1981

Written papers: Thursday, 29 October 1981.

Orals: In Edinburgh and London during the week ending 12 December 1981.

Closing date: 3 September 1981.

The written papers will be held in Aberdeen, Belfast, Birmingham, Cardiff, Dublin, Edinburgh, Exeter, Leeds, London, Manchester, and Newcastle. These and other centres may be used as required, subject to a minimum (and in some centres a maximum) number of candidates.

It may be necessary to limit the total numbers and candidates are therefore advised to apply well in advance of the closing dates.

The application fee is £100 and the reapplication fee £75. There is no fee for members of the College. Candidates withdrawing from the examination after the closing date for applications forfeit 40 per cent of the full fee.

Application forms may be obtained from the Examination Administrator, 14 Princes Gate, London SW7 1PU.

(The 1981 rates for the application fee have been approved by Council but have still to be ratified by the Annual General Meeting of the College).

### **FUTURE COURSES**

October 1980

13-17 Towards the MRCGP

### **LOAN OF PIANO**

The College needs a grand piano for occasional concerts. If anyone has a piano suitable for this purpose available for temporary or permanent loan, the President would be interested to hear about it.

### **DEATHS**

Fellow

G. L. B. Thurston, London SW1

Members

Gossip, W. H.

Dundee

Gray, R. A. P.

Exeter, Devon Markby, E. H.

Wimborne, Dorset

O'Reilly, G. A.

Co. Kildare

Smith, B. C.

Shipton-on-Stour, Warwicks

Waterson, J. F. C.

Renfrewshire.

### MEDICAL NEWS

# COUNCIL FOR THE EDUCATION AND TRAINING OF HEALTH VISITORS

Miss M. A. Thwaites, SRN, RSCN, SCM, HV TUTOR CERT., has been appointed Director of the Council for the Education and Training of Health Visitors. Miss Thwaites, who has been awarded a DHSS Nursing Research Fellowship to complete her studies for an M.ED Degree at the University of Manchester, will take up her post this autumn.

#### BASICS

At a recent BASICS Executive Council meeting a special fund was set up to enable grants to be made to aid the formation of Immediate Care Schemes in the United Kingdom. It is envisaged that these grants will be limited to £500 maximum at present; and donations to the fund are needed so that larger grants may be made. It costs a minimum of £1,000 to equip each doctor in an Immediate Care Scheme.

Applications for grants, and donations to the fund, should be sent to Dr D. C. Rawlins, Honorary Secretary, BASICS, 14 Princes Gate, London SW7 1PU.

## NATIONAL COUNCIL ON ALCOHOLISM

A newly formed prevention committee of the National Council on Alcoholism agreed on its main lines of action at a recent meeting in the House of Commons. It is made up of sociologists and social workers, specialists in the field of alcoholism, an economist, doctors from various disciplines and members of Parliament. The committee does not intend to pin its hopes on any one answer. It feels that education of health and social workers concerning alcoholism should go along with teaching in the schools and a briefing of the population as a whole. This activity should prepare the way for more effective legal control over the price and availability of alcohol and its advertising.

The committee believes that alcohol may overtake tobacco as the main public health problem of the 1990s. The rate of alcoholism is increasing fastest among women and young people. The medical profession has three times the cirrhosis rate of the general population. The general practitioner is exceptional if he knows one in six of the alcoholics on his list. The chairman of this committee is Professor Eric Wilkes, of the Department of Community Medicine at the University of Sheffield.

# JOINT COMMITTEE ON POSTGRADUATE TRAINING FOR GENERAL PRACTICE

The Joint Committee on Postgraduate Training for General Practice and the Royal College of General Practitioners have approved the Ayrshire and Arran Vocational Training Scheme. This scheme is recognized by the Royal College of General Practitioners for the purpose of the MRCGP examination.

### **MUSCULAR DYSTROPHY**

The Department of Medical Genetics, University of Manchester, in association with the Muscular Dystrophy Group of Great Britain, will hold a one-day course on "The Clinical and Genetic Management of Muscular Dystrophy and Related Neuromuscular Diseases in Children" on Wednesday, 22 October 1980, in the Lecture Theatre, St Mary's Hospital, Hathersage Road, Manchester.

Further information can be obtained from The Welfare Secretary, Muscular Dystrophy Group of Great Britain, Nattrass House, 35 Macaulay Road, London SW4 OQP. Tel: 01-720 8055.

### **DENTAL HEALTH OF ADULTS**

The dental health of adults in Britain has improved according to Volume 1 of a report on adult dental health conducted in collaboration with the Department of Health, University of Birmingham Dental School, for the United Kingdom Health Departments.

One simple yet useful indicator of dental health in adults is comparing the proportion of people of all ages who have no remaining natural teeth. Among people aged 45 to 54 in 1968, 41 per cent had no natural teeth, but in 1978 this had fallen to 29 per cent.

## COMMUNICABLE DISEASE SURVEILLANCE CENTRE

The Communicable Disease Surveillance Centre of the Public Health Laboratory Service was opened on 11 July 1980 by Sir Henry Yellowlees, Chief Medical Officer, Department of Health and Social Security. This is the first national unit in a specialty of community medicine with service responsibilities to support local community physicians and others in the investigation and control of communicable disease through the laboratory services

of the country.

The centre has three main functions:

- 1. Surveillance, that is, the collection of data on communicable disease, its analysis and interpretation to provide information and its rapid dissemination to all those who require it, enabling the rapid identification and control of cases and outbreaks of disease.
- 2. Disease control. Advice and assistance to those locally responsible for the investigation and control of communicable disease.
- 3. Teaching and training in communicable disease control.

### **CARE CALL**

The Seton Group have introduced a new piece of equipment to help those caring for an elderly, disabled, or temporarily disorientated patient. It is called 'Care Call' and consists of a weight sensor, an alarm buzzer and beacon, and a call button. This can be placed under the castor of a patient's bed and can activate an alarm system as soon as the bed has been vacated, which may indicate that the patient is at risk.

Further information can be obtained from the Seton Group, Medlock Street, Oldham, Lancs.

## PHARMACEUTICAL PROPRIETORS

The notional salary for pharmaceutical proprietors for 1979 has been confirmed as £8,565 per year.

### Reference

Pharmaceutical Journal (1980). Notional salary for 1979. 28 June.

## LETTERS TO THE EDITOR

From Dame Elizabeth Ackroyd

### MEDICAL RECORDS

Sir,

I warmly welcome Professor D. Metcalfe's article, "Why not let patients keep their own records?" (July *Journal*, p.420).

The view of the Patients Association is, wittingly or not, laid on the line in that article. However, we have met

nothing but counter arguments from the medical profession. I hope that Professor Metcalfe has more success, since he cogently answers all the points made by the opposition.

ELIZABETH ACKROYD

Chairman of the

Patients Association

11 Dartmouth Street London SW1H 9BN.

### THE CONSULTATION

Sir,

It was interesting to read Professor P. S. Byrne and Dr C. Heath's article on non-verbal behaviour (June Journal, p.327), and also to have read the earlier work Doctors Talking to Patients. I am sure we can all recognize ourselves to a greater or lesser degree in the consultations which are quoted. Have we become so battle weary that we are simply